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Departed
We pray for the dying and the dead.

Memorials & Thanksgivings
The flowers this Sunday are given the Glory of God from Altar Guild. Departed
We pray for the dying and the dead.

Memorials & Thanksgivings
The flowers this Sunday are given the Glory of God from Altar Gu

SHORT TERM

P R AY E R  L I S T

Alison
Fernando Aguilar 
Maria Lucero Aguilar 
Robert Aguilar  
Bettina Ayers
Jackie Burke 
Shant B.
Garrett Baltz 
Bruce Bainbridge
Freya Baldwin 
Virginia Barger 
Alex Beauchamp 
Andrew Cairns-Berteau 
Bill & Dina
Steve Black 
Amy Bonady
Peg Bradley 
Nancy Bushnell 
Casey and family 
Jocelyn Chan 
Maria Clement 
Sheila O’Rourke Coffman 
Margaret Coombs 
Karen Cranston 
Lenny Dalrymple 
Kyle Davis 
John De Modena 
Gloria Delgado 
Jill Dumain 
Sherri Enz 
Brennan Feidler 
Sandie & Chet Fenton 
Bill Ferry 
Vicki Fletcher
Chris Folz
Carol G.
Tim G.
Yolanda Galeazzi 
Fred Garside
Fred Garside II 
Alaine Gill 
Faith Glidden 
Gil Gonzalez
George Guevara
Michael Gutierrez
Stephen Gutierrez 
Renee Guy 
Ursula Hawkins 
Blanca Hidalgo 
Jerry Hoff 
Terri Hoff
Ian and David Jackson 
Louise Jones 
Maria Juarez  

LONG TERM

Joanna Kinsley
Michael Lawler
the Lee family 
Fran Lester 
the MacDonald family 
Angel Manuelos, Jr. 
Angel Manuelos 
Elizabeth Meek 
Amara Mew 
Mila
Micah Moore 
the Moss family 
Andrea Moss
Marion N.
Obi Ndefo 
Laurie Norman 
Sally Padilla
Darlene Pearl 
Carmina Ransopher 
Erin and Josh Rehard
Diana Davis Rieger 
Frank Rieger
the Roman family 
Olive Rosvall 
Susan Salisbury 
John Schlicter 
David & Margie Schlicter 
Sheryl Schreiner 
Sylvia Seitz 
Gigi Sherman 
Greg Simmons 
Rary Simmons
Nicholas Pinkerton Smith 
Carol Snyder 
Becky & James Snyder 
Michael Snyder 
Kirsten Stanwych 
Paul Stapp 
Patti Stiles 
Amanda Stringer
Natasha Suter
Stacy Szabo 
Rebecca Trouber 
Matt Tufenkian 
Judi Van Cura-Riley
Vincent Vine 
Jason Vine 
Ellen Wekall 
Cathy Wetzell 
Ashley Whitehead 
Claire Hornsby Windham 
Jacob Wright 
Liliana Eileen Wysocki

Law Enforcement & Military
We pray for all those serving in our law enforcement and military, especially:

Los Angeles Police Sergeant Louie Origel 
First Lieutenant Thomas Matthews 
Lieutenant Commander Ross Cooper
1st Class Petty Officer Kevin Rossini 
Air Force Captain Daniel McAllister 
Lieutenant Jonathan Moss 
Staff Sergeant Adam Briceno 

Captain K. C. Chase 
Major J. W. Hammond 
USMC First Class Michael Yeast 
Captain William Cooper 
Private First Class Vito He 
Private First Class James Zhang
Officer Dylan Bartley (Upland PD)

Jackie Burke
Malcolm Douglass
Gail Downs
Georgie Erskine
Thomas Ewig
Carol G.
Harry Hathaway
Ted Hoffman
Kathryn Ip
Peder Jacobson
Cynthia Juvinall
Charlene Liebau
Nikki
Denis O’Pray
Eli Perconi 
Ellen Wekall
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Departed
We pray for the dying and 
the dead.

Memorials & Thanksgivings
The flowers this Sunday 
are given in loving memory 
of Patrick Healy, Robert 
Glidden, Jr., Katharine 
Beech, and Crowell Beech; 
and in thanksgiving for 
the birthdays of Giovanna 
Sherman and James 
Kennedy; and for the 
wedding anniversary of 
Anne Beech Lewis and 
Joseph W. Lewis.
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Captain K. C. Chase
Major J. W. Hammond
USMC First Class Michael Yeast
Captain William Cooper
Private First Class Vito He
Private First Class James Zhang
Officer Dylan Bartley (Upland PD)

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEETING
OF THE CORPORATION OF 

THE RECTOR, WARDENS AND VESTRY
OF THE CHURCH OF OUR SAVIOUR IN SAN GABRIEL, CALIFORNIA

The Annual Meeting of the Members of the Religious and Non-Profit Corporation of the State of California known as The 
Rector, Wardens, and Vestry, of The Church of Our Saviour, San Gabriel, California, was held on Sunday, February 14, 
2021 via webinar from the Church of Our Saviour Church, 535 Roses Road, San Gabriel, California, pursuant to the call of 
the Clerk, notice of the meeting having been given in accordance with the Bylaws.  The meeting was presided over by Rev. 
Jeffrey Thornberg, Rector.  Patricia Beith, Vestry Clerk, was appointed to record the minutes.

1. Call to Order
Rev. Jeff Thornberg, Rector, announced the quorum requirement had been met and called the 154th meeting of the Church
of Our Saviour to order at 1:06 pm.

2. Announcements
a. The meeting is being recorded and will available on the COS website for review
b. Father Jeff has developed video explaining Shrove Tuesday available on the COS website at 6:00pm
c. Ash Wednesday Services as follows:
a. 7:00am - Morning Prayer (service outdoors)
b. 12:00pm – Holy Eucharist (service outdoors and live stream)
c. 7:00pm – Holy Eucharist (live stream only)
d. Juli Kennedy is developing a Lenten Daily Prayer group – all members of the congregation will be prayed for
daily by other members of the church
e. Father Jeff will lead a Lenten Book Study using the book Christ & Culture starting Wednesday February 24, 2021

3. Motion made and seconded to approve the February 23, 2020, Annual Meeting Minutes as present – motion passed

4. Motion made and seconded to elect the Vestry Members selected for the 2021-2022 Class by acclamation – motion passed.
The Vestry Class of 2021-2022 are:  
Carolyn “Cece” V. Horne
Paul Kilian
Meda Kim
Samantha Sun
David Waller

5. Motion made and seconded to appoint Eric Miller as Senior Warden – motion passed

6. Senior Warden’s Address given by Eric Miller

7. Rector’s Address given by Father Jeffry Thornberg with the theme of “To follow not wander in our interactions with God”
(full address available on COS website)

8. Treasurer’s Report given by Will Dumain, COS Treasurer
a. A full Financial Report will be presented via webinar on Sunday March 14, 2021– all members of the congregation
are welcome to join the meeting
b. The Vestry and Finance Committee have worked very hard to keep within the five-year Financial Plan and have
been successful
c. For the first time in several years the Endowment fund has increased
d. The Church is debt free

9. Highlights of 2020 – Father Jeff
a. 2020 pledges were greater budgeted – thank you to all
b. An amorous donor gave $ 250,000 to the church for use as needed
c. Yuhadhi Sundaramoorthy obtained a PPP small business loan/gift for the COS
d. Our Saviour Center completed the sale of the medical clinic but the new medical team is renting space at the
center to enable onsite medical services
e. Our Saviour Center has paid off all their debts
f. The Rectory repairs expenses incurred have been paid
g. COS debt to A Child’s Garden School has been paid
h. Transitional Housing has paid off all the mortgages of the four houses and received a grant to do needed repairs
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10. COS Goals for 2021 – Father Jeff
	 a. a collective vision – discernment of where God is leading us
	 b. role clarity – how do we fit into God’s goal
	 c. Stewardship – funding to reach the goal

11. A Child’s Garden School – Rose Sevgiyan
	 a. School reopened September 2020 with a smaller enrollment but providing the same level of education and 
	 activities
	 b.  There has been no Covid-19 among the teachers and student
	 c. Staffing levels have been decreased until there are more students

12. Our Saviour Center – Jane Fall, Director
	 a. Appreciates the support of COS in time, talent and gifts
	 b. OSC has strengthened their community partnerships
	 c. Have developed corporate partnerships which helps the community and center
13. Transitional Housing – Bill Dulous
	 a. There have been two enemies this year for residents – addiction and the pandemic
	 b. Transitional Housing has been successful spiritual and financially
	 c. There have been a few cases of Covid-19 among residents and staff but all have recovered
	 d. Jubilee Homes have not been able to do the normal weekly, monthly and yearly socialization for residents but 
	 the planned socialization in the homes have made the relationship within the homes stronger during the pandemic

14. Community of Divine Love - Sister Greta and Brother Dennis
	 a. The pandemic has provided a time for healing and the ability to feel God’s presence in the quiet
	 b. Brother Dennis has been able to go deeper with his own personal reflections and faith
	 c. Faith will allow us to go into freedom to love ourselves, others and God

15. Church of our Saviour Mandarin Ministry – Father Thomas Ni and Katherine Feng
	 a. 2020 started off well with a trip to San Diego and the annual Chinese New Year Celebration
	 b. The pandemic resulted in many changes for the Mandarin congregation – they formed a recording team to 
	 stream the services online; have expanded services into We Chat to reach more people; have started several daily 
	 prayer groups, Bible studies, English classes; the lay leadership team contacts each member weekly

16. Adult Forum – Kit Shenk
	 a. The programs provided by the Community of Divine Love continue via zoom
	 b. EFM continues under the leadership of Juli Kennedy and Kari Stewart and will have graduation this summer
	 c. A C.S. Lewis Book Group under the leadership of Nancy Ballance meets regularly
	 d. Journey in Joy Bible Studies led by Kit Shenk continues to meet via zoom
	 e. Adult Forum continues to meet on Sundays with programs that have faith formation studies, updates from COS 
	 outreach programs, and sharing our stories
	 f. Juli Kennedy will be leading the Lenten faith series

16. Communication Committee – Hannah Riley and Gabe Vazquez-Reyes 
	 a. Hannah provided a short history of the COS communication system and the changes that have been made 
	 including a new web page
	 b. She thanked the following members for the assistance in the new communication system Lizzy Solcum; Ed 
	 Andersen; Gabe Vazquez-Reyes; Charlotte Van Fleet; Sharon Crandall; Carrie Voris; Katherine Feng; Meredith 
	 Brucker and Father Jeff
	 c. Gabe has been busy providing online streaming services for Church services which has been a learning and 
	 growing experience for him
	 d. Thank you to the Altar Guild for their flexibility necessary to film at times other than Sunday
	 e. Thank you to Kathy, Von and Kevin Vine for their advice and installation of the new lines necessary for the 
	 streaming and music concerts.
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17. Music Ministry – Taylor Vazquez-Reyes
	 a. She has reinvented how music is intergraded in different type of COS services  
	 b. Taylor and Juli Kennedy is liking at the future of the COS Music Ministry using available resources and talents

18. Altar Guild – Juli Kennedy
	 a. The goal of the Altar Guild is to make the church as normal as possible including the high holidays of Christmas 
	 and Easter
	 b. The guild is arranging the flowers rather than using a Florist
	 c. John Balance build a cabinet to display and storage the church’s vestments
	 d. the guild members are taking care of its members by regular zoom member, sending cards including a post card 
	 to all members of COS 

19. Sacred/Secret Garden – Addy Voris
	 a. provided a virtual tour of a small area adjacent to CDL that has space to develop for growing food, flowers for 
	 Altar Guild, outdoor learning space, private worship areas and a joint outdoor space that can be used for worship 
	 services and music oncerts.
	 b. Addy and a group of interest people are working developing this space for use by the COS and the neighborhood

20. Assess Mapping – Dennis Duling
	 a. Dennis has been asked by Father Jeff to match people and groups to assess COS resources to better manage our 
	 many talents and resources

21.   What are we about as a Church – Father Jeff
	 Using the book “Following Jesus” Father Jeff read several ideas what a church can do within a community.

22. Junior Warden Reports
	 a. Katherine Feng 
		  A summary of her work with the Vestry and COS ministries especially the Mandarin congregation; 
	 She thanked everyone who has support her and prayed for her during the pandemic and her discernment towards 
	 the priesthood.
	 b. Kit Shenk
		  Shared reflections of the congregation actions and support of COS during the pandemic  

23. Reflections on Unfinished Business – Father Jeff
        	 We haven’t done enough to …………………
	 We have so much work yet to do and it takes courage to follow not to wander

24.Thank you – Father Jeff
	 Ed Andersen		  Eric Miller		  Rose Sevgiyan
	 Bill Dulos		  Jane Fall		  Gabe and Taylor Vazquez-Reyes
	 Hannah Riley		  Father Thomas Ni	 Jessica Jin
	 Vera Hoalim		  Rex Botengan		  Mark Goluskin
	 Katherine Feng		  Patrick Crandall	 Russ Case
	 John Ballance		   Gloria Kilian		  Ben Harrington
	 Kit Shenk		  Juli Kennedy		  Yuhadhi Sundaramoorthy
	 Will Dumain		  Basil Johnson		  Evie Escatiola

25. Motion made and seconded to adjourn the annual meeting  

26. The Annual COS Meeting was adjourned at 3:20pm followed by prayer led by Father Thomas

Respectively submitted by
Patricia A. Beith

Vestry Clerk
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A Child’s Garden School
Rose Boyagian, ACGS Director

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry? 
Despite our ongoing pandemic situation, our biggest 
highlight was keeping our school community safe and 
allowing children to explore, learn, and feel welcomed in a 
nurturing environment. We were able to continue our annual 
traditions while following the appropriate guidelines and 
protocols, yet keep the fun of preschool alive. Enrollment 
continues to grow and our school is only four children away 
from reaching its full capacity.

What challenges did your ministry face? 
As most can imagine, in working in a preschool with over 90 
children and their families, the challenge has been keeping 
all healthy and safe. It has been a challenge for us to safely 
allow the children to socialize and learn from one another 
during an ongoing pandemic. Children at this age are 
struggling and are confused about the concept of masking. 
They prefer and ask to read our lips and have a tough time 
keeping their masks on and above their nose, and let’s be 
real—we love to see their smiles, and so we miss that too!

What are your hopes for the future? 
Our first hope is to maintain a high enrollment rate for the 
upcoming school year and—let’s face it—we have become 
professionals at keeping our children safe while providing 
such an enriching preschool experience. We hope to bring 
back parent involvement and include families in all our 
future events. There is a beauty in community and, as the 
Director, my hope would be to grow stronger with my 
school community and watch your children grow.

Acolytes Continued...
I love explaining the ancient traditions of the Episcopal 
Church. I love the leadership of our returning acolytes. I 
love the chaos of vesting and watching these acolytes—all 
from different backgrounds and experiences—learn to work 
together and find that serving God is both holy and fun.

What challenges did your ministry face? 
The challenges we face are the best kinds of challenges. 
Because of our explosion of interest, we are short on acolyte 
robes. Acolytes of years past were very tall. We are on 
the shorter side. Organizing cassocks and surplices and 
finding the right sizes is consistently chaotic. With some 
creative budgeting and fundraising, I am confident we can 
solve this “challenge.” The other challenge is another great 
challenge to have: scheduling. Navigating family teams, golf 
practice, dance rehearsals, cheer competitions, and so on is a 
Herculean task but one that gives great joy upon completion.

What are your hopes for the future? 
My hope is to continue to grow our squad, both outwardly 
and inwardly. We will continue to hone our skills and look 
for wonderful ways to serve during worship. With Jeff’s 
help, my biggest goal is to create and host an “Acolyte 
Olympics”—an event where we will invite other diocesan 
churches to compete and to celebrate our acolytes across the 
diocese. I also plan to more deeply explore the mechanics 
of what makes our program so successful and how it has 
created an incredible bridge between our English and 
Mandarin communities. I feel that this is true work of 
evangelism and inclusivity in the Episcopal Church. I cannot 
wait to see what the next year brings with this incredible, 
rowdy, and holy ministry!

Acolytes
Hannah Riley, Acolyte Coordinator

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry? 
Of all the different ministries and activities I have 
participated in throughout my Episcopalian lifetime, the 
COS Acolyte Squad is hands-down my favorite. I was 
reluctant because we only had four returning acolytes last 
year—all our seasoned acolytes had either graduated or had 
found other life-giving commitments. God really showed 
off, and we now have 24 acolytes!! This is the highlight—
these 24 servers. They are devoted, engaged, and often 
hilarious. We are made up in equal parts of kids (and some 
adults!) from both our English-speaking and Mandarin-
speaking communities. There are sister teams and brother 
teams and sister and brother teams. We have twins and best 
friends. I love the full-body reverential bows and the serious 
procession of the Gospel book. 

ANNUAL MINISTRY REPORTS 2022
In this special section of The Messenger, our many ministry leaders share the 

past year’s highlights, challenges, and their hopes for the future.
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Adult Formation
Kit Shenk

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry? 
The major highlight of the Adult Formation Ministry is 
that we were able to meet in person for much of 2021. Our 
ministry consists of Sunday morning Forums, the C. S. 
Lewis Group, and Journey in Joy Women’s Bible Study. 
The Forum committee organized its programs around a 
“four-legged stool”: Faith Formation, Fellowship, Outreach 
Ministry updates, and Education. We responded to parables 
as the Reverend Annie Thornberg led us in Godly Play, 
explored Gratitude with Ed Andersen, listened to Marcia 
Kreditor’s inspired reading of Silver Packages, participated 
in the Kilians’ annual Christmas Carol program, and 
explored Advent and Epiphany. We shared our stories at 
round table discussions and learned of ordination stories 
from Reverends Katherine, Jeff, and Thomas. The C. S. 
Lewis Group, led by Nancy Ballance, studied The Weight of 
Glory, The Abolition of Man, and The Problem of Pain” and 
watched a 10-week video series about the author. Journey in 
Joy’s Women’s Bible study, led by Kit Shenk and Rosemary 
Choate, read Women of the Bible Speak and shared stories 
of gratitude and is now studying the Gospel of Luke. The 
most important highlight of our ministry is the involvement 
of COS parishioners and staff in planning, leading, and 
participating in our programs.

What challenges did your ministry face? 
The major challenge has been the on- and off-again nature 
of meetings due to COVID-19 protocols. We are looking 
forward to greater participation in person as COVID wanes.

What are your hopes for the future? 
As we continue in 2022, we hope for greater participation in 
our Sunday Forums and the continuation of our current Bible 
and book studies. We also look forward to additional Adult 
Formation offerings for the parish and for opportunities to 
invite the surrounding community to join us.

Altar Guild
Juli Kennedy

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry?
I feel Christmas and our church community coming together 
to make the garlands that hung in the nave was a highlight. 
So many members came together to prepare the church 
for the celebration of Christmas. I also love that members 
of the Altar Guild are arranging our own Altar Flowers. 
Georgie Erskin has done a class in flower arranging for altar 
guild members and more flower arranging classes will be 
scheduled in the future.

What challenges did your ministry face?
The pandemic and regathering have posed challenges for the 
Altar Guild. The guild has several members that are not yet 
ready to return to in-person attendance. The guild has also 
lost some members through death. As we have regathered, 
some of our procedures are different. Guild members are 
constantly needing to be prepared for changes in services 
and ways of preparing the altar. The addition of a service in 
the afternoon has also challenged the altar guild.

What are your hopes for the future?
My hope for the future is to several months in a row when 
the procedures for preparing for Sunday mornings are 
unchanged. The altar guild is a dedicated group of women 
and I hope to add more members to this group that does the 
work of the church.
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Audio & Streaming Team
John Ballance

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry? 
Our Audio/Video Team members manage the sound levels 
inside the church during the several worship services. During 
the COVID shutdown of the in-person services inside the 
church, our team was on hiatus. Returning to live in-person 
services in the church has enabled the team to resume its 
Sunday duties. With the addition of live video streaming of 
the services, team members will also begin managing the 
video cameras that now broadcast the services.

What challenges did your ministry face? 
During the COVID shutdown of in-person, in-church 
services, the Audio/Video Team was unable to perform its 
duties. Once in-person services were able to resume, our team 
members eagerly resumed their Sunday morning duties in 
the audio booth at the back of the church. Regrettably, two 
of our team members were unable to return to their once-
a-month team duties, so the team is in need of a few more 
volunteers to fill out our monthly schedule. Additionally, 
with the addition of the video streaming of two of the 
Sunday morning services, we need additional volunteers to 
help operate the video cameras.

What are your hopes for the future? 
Ideally, we need one team member to operate the sound 
settings at each of the weekly 8:00 a.m. services, and two 
team members to operate both the audio settings and the 
video cameras at each of the weekly 10:00 a.m. services. To 
meet that staffing need, the team needs to find and train eight 
new members to help manage the audio and video settings 
for the Sunday morning services. The audio and video 
needs for the 11:15 a.m. and 4:00 p.m. services are evolving 
and may require additional Audio/Video Team support. 
Additionally, replacing the legacy audio equipment in the 
church, which is gradually failing, is becoming a priority. 
Upgrading the equipment will ensure that in-person 
worshipers are able to hear the liturgy as well as expand our 
capability to provide quality video streaming of our services 
and enhanced concert audio/video programming.

Communications
Hannah Riley, Communications Director

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry?
The best part of 2021 was being able to see the campus 
come back together in person and activities explode—and 
then communicate that out to the parish. Because of COS’s 
uptick in activity, we have been able to boost our social 
media presence—some of these Instagram and Facebook 
posts have received unprecedented traction in the wider 
community. Another highlight was finishing and printing 
the new brochure with (gasp) correct information, gorgeous 
photography, and an insert to reflect our featured service 
times (we had a special one for our Advent and Christmas 
offerings). The brochure project was carefully and creatively 
shepherded by our amazing Communications Team. Most 
importantly, we have been able to engage parishioners to 
participate in our communications effort: Peggy O’Leary 
and the Mandarin community have helped create beautiful 
marquis sign displays, Carrie and Addie Voris have submitted 
beautiful Sacred Garden photo updates, Rose Gonzalez 
from Our Saviour Center has contributed fascinating human 
interest pieces for our blog and newsletter, just to name a 
few.

What challenges did your ministry face?
Because of the ever-increasing activity at COS, news 
doesn’t happen on a 9–5 schedule. Our biggest challenges 
are receiving breaking news and then quickly turning that 
news out to the parish. One of the ways we are working 
on combatting this issue is to work more closely with our 
Vestry and Rector to ensure that important news and events 
are relayed to the parish in a more timely fashion.

What are your hopes for the future? 
We hope to grow in our creativity in 2022. As we continue 
to transition back into “normalcy,” we want to better market 
our growing community—our website, social media, and 
newsletter should reflect this growth. We hope to continue 
to find new ways to spread the Word of God through COS’s 
robust campus life. Our greatest hope is that our media 
presence accurately and seamlessly reflects our beautiful 
parish community.
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Chinese Ministry & Li Tim Oi 
Center
The Rev. Dr. Thomas Ni, Associate for Chinese 
Ministry

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry?
Chinese Ministry: In 2021 we started the New Year with 
an online New Year’s Eve midnight prayer. We pre-
videorecorded our worship services and posted them in 
our Church’s WeChat group, and we also managed to send 
these worship service recordings to China before we started 
in-person service. Every day during the last year, we posted 
a short biblical lesson with a reflection on it and a prayer 
every morning and a Compline or an evening prayer every 
evening. During the season of Lent we made a serial of 
videos introducing the Lent and special prayers, including 
the Fourteen Stations of the journey of the Cross. We kept 
our weekly Bible Study and Dance class via Zoom and other 
fellowships. We celebrated the Moon Festival together with 
our English-speaking members, had a special thanksgiving 
sharing on Thanksgiving Day and a Christmas party with 
people from the community. 

Li Tim-Oi Center: In 2021, we gave two lay leadership 
training courses, one on the Episcopal Liturgy and the 
Book of Common Prayer, which was open to all Chinese 
congregations in the Episcopal Church, and had some 
students from the Diocese of New York and Diocese of Long 
Island; the other was on Social Justice, Racial Reconciliation, 
and Building Beloved Community.

What challenges did your ministry face? 
The biggest challenge in 2021, of course, has been the 
pandemic, which prevented people from attending Sunday 
worship and fellowships. The other challenges included 
the lack of in-person contact/connection, the difficulties in 
livestreaming, and discomfort with Zoom meetings. Li Tim-
Oi Center: We need more qualified lecturers to teach the 
courses. We need textbooks in Chinese for the courses.

What are your hopes for the future?
I hope the pandemic will end soon, that we can restart 
ministry programs and develop new programs to welcome 
parishioners back to church and attract new people to our 
church. I hope we can raise up more lay leaders and have 
financial resources necessary for these programs. I also 
hope we can find a good way to develop online ministry 
and community. Li Tim-Oi Center: I hope we can get more 
Chinese clergy involved in this important program and 
more lay leaders from other dioceses participating in the 
courses we are going to offer.

Chamber Music Concert Series
Dustin Seo

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry?
It has been a unique blessing to be able to share classical 
music programming at Church of Our Savior in 2021-
2022. All three events have been rewarding and learning 
opportunities for me personally, and I believe that they 
have been well received by the COS community, and the 
larger SGV community. The October event on October 30 
was particularly successful, with a larger than expected 
attendance, and all the musicians felt deeply grateful for the 
opportunity to share our music with folks who are genuinely 
listening and engaged.

What challenges did your ministry face?
As this is a pilot program, everything has been confirmed 
on the fly, with not much broader arch or missions in place. 
It has been a little scrappy since events were put together 
relatively last-minute.

What are your hopes for the future?
Looking forward to the opportunity to present a whole series 
with ample time to plan ahead and to create a meaningful 
programmatic arc as the concert series evolves into a full 
calendar season as opposed to one-off events.
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Children’s Ministry
The Rev. Anne Thornberg, Associate for 
Children’s Ministry & Pre-School Chaplain

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry? 
One of the many highlights of the year for me was the way 
in which the children remember the Godly Play stories we 
have told and begin to ask me to tell them again. This is such 
beautiful reminder of how the rich tradition of storytelling 
from our sacred narrative can begin to be a part of a person’s 
life at such a young age.

What challenges did your ministry face? 
One of the challenges that I have faced is having families 
come to what we have traditionally thought of as the 
“Sunday School hour.” We do not have regular attendance 
during that time, so we do not have a strong program of kids 
who meet on Sunday mornings.

What are your hopes for the future? 
My hopes are to continue to figure out ways in which I can 
create space for children and families to experience, wonder 
and talk about God. To continue to foster many loving and 
life-giving environments (not only Sunday mornings) for 
families to walk together through life and be vulnerable 
with one another.

Dorris Dann Kids Campus
Marguerite Ponce, Dorris Dann Kids Campus   Director

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry?
Keeping our doors open.

What challenges did your ministry face? 
Keeping up with the constant changing of COVID guidance.

What are your hopes for the future? 
To have a clear vision of our mission and purpose in the 
community, along with constant communication from 
leadership.

Education for Ministry
Kari Stewart & Juli Kennedy

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry?
Education for Ministry (EfM) is a unique, four-year, distance 
learning certificate program in theological education based 
upon small-group study and practice. Since its founding 
in 1975, this international program has assisted more than 
80,000 participants in discovering and nurturing their call to 
Christian service. Education for Ministry has been an adult 
educational program for over 12 years at Church of Our 
Saviour. 

Juli Kennedy and Kari Stewart are the current co-facilitators. 
We meet most Sunday evenings in a small group during the 
fall and spring. The group has read many current academic 
textbooks, theological essays, and the Bible as part of the 
EfM curriculum. We share our insights and challenges in a 
nonjudgmental, confidential space. Through these readings 
we encounter the breadth and depth of the Christian 
tradition and current theological scholarship and bring it 
into conversation with our experiences of the world and 
our church as we study, worship, and engage in theological 
reflection together. 

What challenges did your ministry face?
While the past two years presented some challenges in online 
enrollment and for meeting in person due to COVID-19 
concerns, our group transitioned smoothy onto Zoom early 
on in the pandemic and have chosen to remain so. This has 
allowed our group members to travel and enjoy discussions 
from the comfort of our homes, some out-of-state. During 
the height of the pandemic, this weekly check-in was a 
wonderful antidote to COVID social isolation.

What are your hopes for the future?
We always encourage new participants to join us who are 
willing to engage in thoughtful inquiry and discussion.
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Eucharistic Ministers
Gloria Kilian

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry?
Highlights include the amazing faithful Lectors (readers) 
and Intercessors who show up every month to read the 
Scriptures and prayers. We have expanded our team with 
several more to fill in for the newer 4 p.m. service and to fill 
the slots of retiring folks.

What challenges did your ministry face? 
The biggest challenges during COVID-19 have been making 
sure we had six people to serve at the three services of 8 
a.m., 10 a.m., and 4 p.m. every single Sunday of the month.

What are your hopes for the future? 
We hope to train more of the readers to also be able to serve 
Communion when we begin to again use the Chalice for the 
Eucharist. And, we hope to add more volunteers to the list 
of folks willing to serve. If you are interested, please let me 
know.

Greeters
Charlotte Van Fleet

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry?
Being allowed to gather again and actually “greet.”

What challenges did your ministry face? 
Greeting is such a great “job.” We answer the front door for 
COS; it’s puzzling why more people don’t volunteer. That is 
the biggest challenge ... identifying parishioners who enjoy 
saying “hello” to fellow Christians as they are entering and 
leaving worship.

What are your hopes for the future? 
Before Easter: have a Greeter for every service. As more 
families learn of COS’s faith-based worship services, 
love of children, the programs, community outreach, and 
welcoming/embracing community, they’ll come to our front 
door. We want to be at that door to welcome them.

Jubilee Housing
The Rev. Bill Lane Doulos, Director of Jubilee 
Housing and Associate for Pastoral Care

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry? 
1. We survived the pandemic. A few of our Residents and a 
couple of our Resident Managers caught the virus and had 
to be quarantined, but no one had to be hospitalized, and 
no one suffered any lasting effects. 2. We grew stronger as a 
community despite adverse circumstances through weekly 
meals that were provided by our Board for each of our four 
homes, although we had to forego a few of our larger group 
events. 3. We celebrated through our Annual Christmas 
Dinner for all of our Residents and some of our Alumni. 4. 
The great majority of our Residents stayed clean and sober 
and reached important goals in their journey to recovery 
from addiction. 5. We met and surpassed our financial goals 
for the year.

What challenges did your ministry face? 
1. We had the challenge of the pandemic, and especially 
the challenge of maintaining a very personal and face-to-
face ministry in the world of Zoom 12-Step meetings. 2. 
We face the continuing challenge of living in a high-tech 
world in terms of mailing lists and databases and financial 
approaches that I am not equipped to face. 3. One of our 
homes was built in the 1890s. One was built in 1927. The two 
others are vintage 1950s. The maintenance needs of these 
properties are a continual challenge. 4. We pride ourselves 
in our personal and sometimes pastoral contact with our 
donors, including many donors who are not connected to 
our Church community. To maintain this personal contact, 
through visitation and through our Gratitude Dinners, 
which we have had to forego the past two years, is an 
ongoing challenge.

What are your hopes for the future? 
1. There is always the abiding hope of realizing recovery for 
each of our Residents. Our Resident Managers and our Staff 
are sometimes frustrated with the slow pace of recovery. 
Our various addictions do not easily give up the fight for 
the soul of the addict. We have to pace ourselves, and realize 
that we are not in control of another person’s progress or 
lack thereof. 2. With my pending retirement in July of 2023, 
our Board and the Vestry have to put in place a plan for the 
transition to assure a continuation of the values that our 
ministry embraces and a smooth transition of personnel and 
a continuation of our financial growth. 3. We look forward to 
a new administration at Jubilee Homes and the new vision 
that will enrich our efforts for years to come.
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Music Ministry & Choirs
Taylor Vazquez-Reyes, Director of Music

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry?
One of the newest blessings that our music ministry has to 
offer is the amazing talent among our six musicians. Alice 
Rucker offers her talent as an organist for our 8 a.m. and 
10 a.m. services, and Jane our accompanist and Dustin our 
cellist offer their musical gifts as part of our 10 a.m. services. 
At our well-attended 4 p.m. contemporary worship service, 
we are blessed to have, Sara (violin), George (guitar), and Joe 
(guitar) share their musical gifts by providing us with music 
which brings us peace. One of the biggest highlights for the 
COS choir was being able to sing live and in-person again. 
Although we are masked, there is a great deal of passion and 
joy we receive when singing among others who share our 
passion for choral singing. The second highlight of the fall 
season was our Lessons and Carols service. It had been two 
years since the COS choir had been able to participate in this 
traditional service, and we all sincerely loved it.

What challenges did your ministry face? 
We are in a transitional and rebuilding year, so there will 
always be challenges that we face when building a new 
community. The biggest challenge is finding volunteer 
musicians from our community who have the time to attend 
a Thursday evening rehearsal as well as dedicate their time 
every Sunday morning from 9 to 11am. I am proud to say that 
we have a total of 11 volunteer singers, and I am extremely 
happy with the work they have done to build trust among 
this new community of singers.

What are your hopes for the future? 
My hope is that our COS choir continues to grow and have 
a steady number of volunteer singers who participate every 
Sunday. Once this ministry is well established, I would like 
the opportunity to participate in church choral festivals as 
well as opportunities for the choir to participate in local 
events in and around San Gabriel.

Organist & Handbells
Alice Rucker, Organist and Handbell Director

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry? 
1. Playing organ music for the 8 a.m. service and hymns for 
the 10 a.m. services; 2. Holding a handful of handbell choir 
rehearsals in preparation for the Lessons and Carols service, 
where we played three pieces.

What challenges did your ministry face? 
There are about thirteen players right now who would love 
to regularly play in a handbell choir. Bells are a ministry not 
only to the church but also to the players themselves. There 
has not been a regular budget for an ongoing handbell choir.

What are your hopes for the future? 
To have the opportunity to build a solid, stable, and 
supported handbell program for players all ages and levels 
of experience. A solid and stable program would mean 
weekly rehearsals. As members grow and learn, they would 
to be able to offer their ministry as they participate in the 
services of worship. A supported program would mean 
having an ongoing line item in the budget.

Our Saviour Center
Rose Gonzalez, Development 
and Communications Manager

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry?
 As a ministry of the Church of Our Saviour Center, we are 
pleased to report the ongoing success our programs and 
services continuously provided to our neighbors in need 
in the heart of El Monte. We are grateful for the steadfast, 
ongoing support of the Church’s parishioners, who truly 
believe in our mission; the Rector, who offers his continuous 
and unconditional support; and the Vestry, who ensure that 
Our Saviour Center continues to thrive. The Food Pantry 
served a record 228,608 individuals in 2021. Continued 
elevated client numbers has meant a surge in the amount 
of food we require to support the households who visit 
the Food Pantry. Larger food distributions require a larger 
space for food storage, and we were able to convert the 
back room of the Food Pantry into a food storage room. The 
window was converted into large double doors, complete 
with a widened cement ramp, to facilitate the storing, access, 
and distribution of an additional 10 pallets of food. We are 
also grateful for the 485 volunteers who ensured the Food 
Pantry effectively and efficiently distributed much-needed 
nutrition to the community. The Emergency Temporary 
Housing Program served 99 families who turned to us in 
their moment of crisis, including 132 adults and their 176 
children. We are humbled to continue to be able to serve 
families in this capacity. The Kids’ Campus prides itself 
on having kept its doors open to benefit the children of El 
Monte during the pandemic. 
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OSC Continued...

When the city’s schools weren’t able, from 6 a.m. to 6 p.m., 
the children of essential workers and of the community had 
a place to continue to learn and grow. Additionally, the 
Summer Program provided nearly 80 children with social 
emotional learning and creative space, serving more youth 
than in years prior.

What challenges did your ministry face? 
As we emerge from the recent period of transition, the 
pandemic’s continued demand continues to tax all of Our 
Saviour Center’s services and programs. The Food Pantry’s 
ability to recruit volunteers has hiccupped: although all staff 
are vaccinated, distribution is outdoors, and we provide 
all necessary PPE, the ongoing surge of COVID variants 
decreases the number of volunteers willing to risk infection, 
as does the return of most volunteers to full-time on-site 
employment. Our Emergency Temporary Housing Program 
continues to receive more requests than we are able to fulfill. 
2021 saw an increase of over 59 percent of families served, 
with referrals mostly from 211 resource assistance, local 
schools, and city and county officials. In an abundance of 
caution, the DDKC’s Soccer for Success Program had ongoing 
restrictions imposed by the school district throughout the 
entirety of 2021. While the Program did not take place in 
2021, it is scheduled to return in March of this year.

What are your hopes for the future? 
Our Saviour Center looks forward to welcoming our Church 
of Our Saviour family formally back onto the Main and 
Kids’ campuses. Vaccinated volunteers can once again share 
their valued time and talents with the children at DDKC or 
the Food Pantry or simply take a tour of our campuses and 
give a hearty “Hello!” of support to staff. We hope the future 
will bring continued funding to ensure that our programs 
serve all of our neighbors in need, furthering our service to 
families and seniors facing indescribable hardship. We look 
to the years ahead for continued growth, ongoing stability 
with guidance from the Rector and the Vestry, and to the 
connectedness and care of the Church of Our Saviour family.

Property Committee
John Vandercook, Junior Warden and Property 
Chair

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry?
This last year has been a wonderful experience in getting 
to better know and build relationships with others at COS. 
Also I have been glad to meet so many new people who 
have begun to attend our church.

What challenges did your ministry face? 
2021 has been challenging with all the changing COVID 
protocols that affect meeting and ministering together. Also, 
the Vestry has labored over many critical decision items this 
past couple of years. With all of the challenges faced, God 
continues to be faithful in guiding all of us at COS as we 
grow and serve the church together.

What are your hopes for the future? 
It is my heartfelt desire and hope that we continue to come 
together as brothers and sisters in Christ to edify and 
support each other in love as we all grow and serve the 
church together with each of our unique gifts.

The Strategic Plan
Paul Kilian

The COS Strategic Plan, being largely focused on supporting 
parishioner activities, faced restrictions during the pandemic 
yet managed to creatively re-invent some projects, while 
having to postpone others.

Strategic Initiative #1 – Children & Youth Ministry began 
meeting again when on-campus services began. Vacation 
Bible School was not offered, although A Child’s Garden 
School continued to meet through the summer. WHAM, a 
midweek children’s program, was established. Rev. Annie 
was the children’s chaplain, and Gabe Vasquez-Reyes ran the 
6th–12th grade program. The 11:15 Sunday morning SEED 
service was established for English- and Mandarin-speaking 
youngsters and their families. Successful special programs 
included the Hallowe’en Festival and the Christmas Pageant.

SI  #2 – Spiritual Development & Ministry presented a variety 
of Forums, Bible and book studies, and EfM [Education 
for Ministry] meetings. Several Lay Weeders projects were 
resurrected, including the Sacred Garden. The CDL monks 
left the church in fall 2021, taking with them many of the 
contemplative activities, which will start up again under 
one of our new priests.

SI #3 – Parishioner Involvement - Outreach Ministries 
was originally visioned as having an active advocate with 
his/her committee promoting and enabling individual 
congregants to get involved in our outreach programs, and 
possibly generate others. Wonderful Kit Shenk has tried to 
incorporate it under her #2, Spiritual Development, but its 
original intent has never been effectively realized. Joanna 
Cory took it on for a season, but it really needs complete re-
thinking and re-energizing.
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Strategic Plan Continued...
SI #4 – Fellowship Activities maintained Circles of Eight 
groups off-campus until the church opened up. Current 
offerings include coffee hours between Sunday services, box 
lunches on special occasions, receptions after concerts, and 
birthday celebrations on first Sundays. 

SI #5 – Welcoming & Newcomers developed a new visitor 
card and brochure, held usher training sessions, and plans to 
assemble a picture directory and offer newcomer luncheons 
in the future.

SI #6 – Communication Coordination was instrumental in 
developing the newcomer brochures and overhauling the 
church website. Promotion continues in the form of online 
and newspaper ads for COS services and programs. The 
master calendar is now efficiently managed and creativity 
flourishes in the ongoing development of new promotional 
and functional materials.

SI #7 – Mandarin Ministry faced especial challenges, as 
members have been extra-cautious during the pandemic. 
Worship services continued on Facebook, YouTube, and 
WeChat and were even broadcast in China. Evening Prayer 
was recorded, and confirmation classes were offered 
online. The new SEED children/family service is fulfilling 
a need. Highlights include the Mooncake Festival and the 
ordination of the Rev. Katherine Feng. With the departure of 
Bishop Diane Bruce (who was our diocese’s great advocate 
for Asian ministries), COS is now considered the flagship 
Chinese program for the diocese and perhaps the national 
church.

SI #8 – Senior Saints/Sages was severely restricted by the 
pandemic; however a team of seniors continued to send 
cards to our homebound parishioners. The first Sages 
luncheon was a Christmas carol potluck in December. 

Future Hope – An eight-person team has been formed 
to implement the creation of a new Strategic Plan. The 
congregation will be encouraged to participate during the 
month of May.

The Sacred Garden
Carrie and Addie Voris

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry? 
With the help of Dennis Duling, John Vandercook, Rev. 
Annie, and MANY volunteers, we were able to plant over 30 
fruit trees around the COS campus, with a concentration of 
young citrus in the grove area of the Sacred Garden. The trees 
were obtained through a grant with the Fruit Tree Planting 
Foundation and cost us only COS volunteer hours! We were 
gifted a toolshed from the Altar Guild and a potting shed/
greenhouse from Sr. Greta, and both are in FULL use every 
week. The COS Lay Weeders dug in and provided so much 
garden cleanup, hard work, and laughs—it has been a true 
labor of love in the Garden on the Saturdays the Weeders are 
there. The biggest highlight was likely the ability to provide 
the altars with flowers from the Sacred Garden for almost 
two whole months last year (July and August).

What challenges did your ministry face? 
Time and money. Always so much to do and we have so 
many hopes for the Garden, but it all costs time and money. 
We are so grateful to those who have supported the Garden 
through plants and seeds.

What are your hopes for the future? 
We have already started seeding and planning for a longer 
flower growing season this year and hope to provide flowers 
for the altar ALL summer long and possibly sell garden 
bouquets to benefit the Garden and other COS ministries as 
well. We are hoping to work on accessible pathways into the 
center of the Sacred Garden and true lighting so that we can 
utilize the space with a larger capacity. Would also really 
like to incorporate some raised beds for the ACGS children 
to have some growing space for veggies and pumpkins. 
We are also currently working with LACompost on a grant 
that would enable us to compost fruit and veg waste for the 
entire COS community and in turn provide our garden with 
the much-needed compost material to nurture the beds.
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Stewardship and Annual Giving
Dennis Duling

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry? 
The average pledge for 2022 increased by over $200. We also 
had eleven new people pledge this year, compared with 
only four in 2021.

What challenges did your ministry face? 
We lost seven pledging parishioners, several of whom were 
large donors.

What are your hopes for the future? 
There are fresh faces in our church nearly every week, 
including those of young families. As we finally emerge 
from the COVID cloud this year, I am optimistic that the 
energy and vision of our Rector will continue to draw new 
parishioners into our Stewardship ministry.

Weddings
Nancy Duling

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry?
Meeting and assisting brides and grooms who were 
members who I knew as well as couples who were new to 
COS. Learning the ins and outs of how we do weddings 
here. Creating a custom Wedding Guide that helps the 
couple plan their wedding day. Setting up the bride’s room.

What challenges did your ministry face? 
Learning the COS protocols ... what we can and cannot offer 
to couples in terms of time, space, and setup. I find it difficult 
to say no to brides ... I need to set better boundaries.

What are your hopes for the future? 
Certainly ... having more weddings here! Creating better 
advertising for weddings at COS. Looking into partnering 
with a catering company so that we can offer “full service” 
weddings.

WHAM and Youth Choirs
Taylor Vazquez-Reyes

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry? 
Since WHAM began in September of 2021, Chaplain Annie 
and I, along with our accompanist Jane and our volunteers, 
have built a strong community of 5- to 13-year-old-singers. 
The big highlight thus far was our Christmas Eve Pageant. 
The students and parents gave it raving reviews, and the 
singers had a blast putting their best efforts forth. The youth 
choirs will be busy preparing for a music-filled spring, 
singing as part of the 10 a.m. service on February 20th, Palm 
Sunday, and our Spring Concert on May 14!

What challenges did your ministry face? 
Rebuilding an existing program always has its challenges, 
but I believe that consistency, passion, and patience are the 
key recipe for success and growth. In Fall of 2021 we started 
with 18 students, and we already have 4 new students joining 
us for the spring, so we are excited at the small growth we 
have seen thus far.

What are your hopes for the future? 
I would love the youth choirs to continue to grow closer to 
the 40-some singers we had before COVID. As our numbers 
grow, we can begin to participate more frequently in church 
services as well as outside events, such as choral festivals.
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Worship at COS

8 AM Rite 1 Service
Tom Lenzo & Vera Hoalim

What were the highlights of the 
year for your ministry? 
Being able to worship together, even 
though it was outdoors, then moving 
back into the historical sanctuary 
while socially distanced. Underlying 

these highlights was the fellowship of seeing and hearing 
the members of our church family!

What challenges did your ministry face? 
For some members of our congregation, overcoming the fear 
of being in public during the pandemic. Regarding others 
not yet returning, it has been a challenge to keep in contact 
with them. Finally, there is a challenge of being in this sacred 
place with those who do not respect the need to properly 
wear face coverings to protect each other.

What are your hopes for the future? 
That in the near future we can return to the sights, sounds, 
and rhythm of worship as it was prior to this dark period.

10 AM Rite 2 Service
Joanna Cory, Verger

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry? 
2021 was an especially nourishing year for the parish family 
at COS. We were finally able to move our worship services 
from the patio and resume them inside the historic sanctuary. 
What great joy it has been to see our parish family once again 
gathered together inside the sanctuary each Sunday! Our 
Christmas services this year were rich and full of celebration 
and wonder as we gathered to remember the birth of our 
Lord Jesus. What great joy it was to have a Christmas Eve 
full of worship and wonder after the drought of formal 
worship these last couple of years. We also welcomed a new 
team of acolytes to serve at our worship services. As our 
former acolytes have grown and moved on in their lives, we 
have been blessed by a new team of young people who are 
quickly learning the skills of serving in their various roles as 
acolytes.

What challenges did your ministry face?
As joyful as it was to move our services back into the historic 
sanctuary, it was also a challenge. We were once again 
reminded of the changes that needed to be made regarding 
seating and movement within that space. After talking 
through the services and choreographing the movements of 
those serving, we were able to feel more comfortable in the 
space and move through the services without distractions. 
As a part of our movement back into the historic sanctuary, 
I presented a refreshment training session for the lectors and 
intercessors. We worked on the timing of movement to the 
lectern, voice projection within the larger, enclosed space, 
and the need to arrive early before the service to review the 
lesson or prayers of the people. 

Worship Continued...
As we continue to present special occasions for worship, I 
have found that it will be helpful for all of those involved in 
various aspects of worship to meet and discuss the planning, 
movement, and instruction for participants to make for a 
smooth worship experience.

What are your hopes for the future? 
As does the majority of our parish family, I look forward 
to the time when we will once again be able to have a full 
Eucharistic experience with chalice bearers. This will involve 
refreshment training for all involved but will be so fulfilling 
for all. Sometime in the not-too-distant future I look forward 
to a full Eucharist without latex gloves. I look forward, as 
well, to more services with blended language experience 
including our sisters and brothers who speak Mandarin.

11:15 SEED Family Centered Worship
Gabe Vazquez-Reyes, Youth Minister

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry? 
SEED was created to give space for families to experience 
worship and music together in a fun, loving environment. 
Since we started in August 2021, we have developed a 
community with our young students and families and have 
been able to share, in a family-friendly way, the beautiful 
parts of our liturgy and worship experiences. As a great 
example of cross-pollination, our amazing installations 
in Grace Chapel have given us opportunities to engage in 
cultural experiences such as Dia de Muertos and the Lunar 
New Year, and have students and families experience these 
in the midst of a worship service.

What challenges did your ministry face? 
As with all new ministries, SEED has had to re-invent 
itself a few times to continue to be relevant to the needs 
of our community. Also, the COVID-19 pandemic with all 
its variants presents challenges around participation and 
growth.

What are your hopes for the future?
The hope is to continue to respond to the needs of our 
families with children, and continue to be creative with our 
SEED format. I also hope to get to a place where we can 
have more collaborators telling stories, playing music, and 
interacting with our students.
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Worship Continued...
4 PM Worship in the Garden - 
Virgina Barger

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry? 
The establishment and continuation of the 4 p.m. Garden 
Service was the highlight! We have been blessed to have 
the pleasure of hearing the sermons in person and have 
enjoyed the variety of speakers. We are a small group, and 
Annie and Mike especially have used our setting to explore 
topics with parishioner input, almost like being at a retreat. 
We get to know the Scripture and each other at the same 
time. Also, solo musicians set the mood with interesting and 
appropriate pieces when they play guitar or violin for us 
to enjoy. We appreciate the casual meeting in the Telleen 
Courtyard whenever possible, but we move indoors to 
Grace Chapel as needed. Parishioners of the Garden Service 
are a small but dedicated contingent of COS.

What challenges did your ministry face? 
As with other services, the question of “to mask” or “not 
to mask” has been prominent, but because we are outdoors 
perhaps parishioners feel more comfortable attending this 
service in the open air. Also, we can only guess that it is not 
always easy to find someone to lead the last service of the 
day, but remarkably we have been blessed that someone has 
stepped up every time.

What are your hopes for the future? 
We hope that the 4 p.m. Garden Service will not only 
continue but will expand to add on a casual meal after the 
service, at 5 p.m. It would be a great time to relax and enjoy 
each other’s company in the afterglow of the service.

Youth Ministry
Gabe Vazquez-Reyes, Youth Minister

What were the highlights of the year for your ministry? 
The biggest thing we have done is move spaces. Years ago, 
before my time, the church graciously invested in a dedicated 
Youth Center off the small parking lot. But as the pandemic 
has worn on, and as we have been looking at how to better 
use our assets on campus, we decided that maybe moving to 
Brown Hall Basement would work well as a meeting space.  
Taylor and I, with the help of Frank Chavez, our sexton, and 
Mario Hernandez, our assistant sexton, fixed up the Brown 
Hall basement as a lovely meeting space for students.  In 
November we were able to use this space and host the 
students from around the Diocese for our Annual Grog 
Event! We had over 30 students show up for a fun evening.

What challenges did your ministry face? 
The pandemic makes things difficult to plan for. Our 
basement is a great spot but, taking the temperature of our 
parents and students, we decided that an outdoor space 
would function better for the time being. In all things, Youth 
Group is supposed to lift up parents and students, so we try 
to be as safe as possible.  Also, our students’ schedules are 
not getting less busy.  Finding a time that works for most 
students is difficult.

What are your hopes for the future? 
There are a lot of opportunities to rethink the way youth 
work can be done. We are looking to see what a service-based 
group could look like, and we are also looking to engage 
with the students who come to WHAM on Wednesdays. 
Our hope is to continue to create space here at COS, with a 
low threshold, where students can engage in their spiritual 
lives, supported by our clergy and staff.
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VESTRY SLATE 2022
Introducing the candidates for our newest Vestry Class of 

2025. Elective members of the Vestry are elected for three-year 

terms and until their successors are elected and qualified. Your 

Vestry meets monthly on the second Tuesday.

Joanna Cory...   I grew up in the South, where I was baptized and confirmed in the Episcopal Church. I 
studied Art and Spanish. 
In 1984 I moved to California to pursue a career in retirement planning. While in Los Angeles, the pace of my 
spiritual journey quickened, and I was afforded numerous opportunities to 
stretch and grow in my faith. At a large Episcopal parish I served as verger, 
wedding coordinator, and director of the Homeless Assistance Services with a 
team of forty volunteers. I have had the opportunity to found and lead a Center 
Prayer group and organize several Taize services. I served as Senior Warden 
at one parish in Los Angeles while also serving on the worship committee and 
presenting a series of forums on spiritual growth. I have preached at three 
different parishes in the Diocese and coordinated outreach opportunities for the 
parishioners of those parishes. I am a trained spiritual director and an oblate of 
the Order of Saint Benedict.
When I came to COS I felt as if I had not only found a caring parish family but 
also a parish where I would be challenged to grow in my faith. While at COS I 
have served as parish verger and Eucharistic Minister, and I organized the first 
parish Alternative Christmas Market. I bring a love of liturgy and serving God to COS along with a growing sense 
of Benedictine spirituality. I look forward to using my skills as a member of COS Vestry.

David WeiQing Han...  I have been attending Church of Our Savior for 
about five years.
It was the first church I ever attended and is where I was baptized.
My family has also been baptized at this church. My wife now is volunteering in 
our children’s Sunday school classes, and my sons are acolytes.
We are all happy to serve God’s glory.

Gary Kinsley...  My wife Joanna and I joined COS in 1987. Together, she and I 
sell used books on the church patio on Sundays to support the Music Ministry. 
Before the pandemic, I was involved with the Chinese ministry, teaching English 
classes. I also spend time helping in the Sacred Garden. I have been a loyal 
supporter of Yoga classes at COS for over a decade.

I look forward to supporting this wonderful church through the Vestry.
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Kari Stewart... I’ve had the pleasure of experiencing the community of 
Church of Our Saviour over several decades now—as a teenager attending with 
my family, as a young adult getting married at COS, and now as a parent of a 
lively daughter who is a junior acolyte and is just starting out in choir.
I’ve had many delightful experiences in our church: in youth group programs as 
a teenager, the wonderful small group Bible studies with my husband as a young 
married couple, Chinese cooking classes sponsored by our Chinese congregation, 
women’s retreats, and now as a parent I’ve been blessed to watch my daughter 
grow up in our beautiful sanctuary—learning to walk and talk during the 10 
am service. She especially loved our adult choir and organ music and would 
often interrupt the service to clap her enthusiasm. I was attracted to the robust 

curriculum of Sewanee’s Education for Ministry program when it was first facilitated at our church by the Rev. Ada 
Wong-Nagata and Susan Salisbury back in 2010, and I have helped facilitate a small group at our church as an EfM 
mentor since 2012. I have had the great privilege to serve on two discernment committees and also helped with the 
Search Committee that called our current Rector. 
I’m honored to be asked to serve again, this time on Vestry. I value our church family and look forward to building 
a stronger community.

Kit Shenk...  Our COS membership (46 years and counting) began in 1976 
when Tom and I were drawn to the Church of Our Saviour through my brother, 
Fr. Roger Hampton, who was a priest on staff. Our two sons, John and Robert, 
began their time at COS in the crib room with Yolanda Galeazzi, then continued 
on through Sunday school, as acolytes, and in youth programs until they 
graduated from high school.
Throughout our time at COS, I have served on Vestry three times, twice as Junior 
Warden; the Endowment committee; the board of A Child’s Garden School; 
Strategic Planning Committees; and as a Lay Eucharistic Minister for the past 25 
years. I am currently on the Adult Formation/Forum committee and enjoy being 
part of Lay Weeders. 
Most rewarding and life-changing has been participating in and leading Bible studies, beginning with the Bethel 
Series in 1978. Since then I have led groups in the Art of Engaging Holy Scripture, a variety of Sunday morning 
Small Groups, and the Journey in Joy Bible study that has been active since 1987!  
I look forward to being part of the COS Vestry team as we, undergirded by faith, embrace the opportunities and 
challenges ahead.

Vestry Slate Continued...

HUGE THANK YOU TO OUR GRADUATING VESTY!
Our outgoing Vestry members have served diligently and faithfully over the past DOOZY of a few years. They 

navigated a global pandemic and incredible change within our organization. Please take a moment to hug, high-five, 
fist bump, etc. this incredible group of men and women.

Ed Anderson
Jane He
Lisa Hsu

Eric Miller
Samantha Sun
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Wednesday, March 2nd 

O N L I N E  W O R S H I P 
&  G O I N G S - O N

Zoom Wednesday 
Healing Service
11:30 am - Zoom 

(email info@cosepiscopal for link)

S T AY I N G 
C O N N E C T E D

LET. US. KNOW.  We are here for you.  

Call (626) 282-5147 (ext. 0) or  
email info@cosepiscopal.org and we will help you 

STAY CONNECTED.

Need help watching online services?

Can’t figure out how to join a Zoom meeting?

Feeling down and just need someone to talk to 
about how much she loves Shrove Tuesday talent 
shows? Want a newly updated Parish Directory to 

reach out to your fellow parishioners?

Next Sunday, March 6th, the Rev. Reese Riley (retired Episcopal priest 
and Hannah’s dad) will reflect on the Ten Commandments and how 
they can be used as a Lenten practice. He will introduce the book, 
The Ten Challenges, and talk about his upcoming COS book survey 

series. There will be time for questions and lively discussion. 

ASH WEDNESDAY Services

7 am:

12 pm:

4 pm:

7:30 pm:

Spoken Sunrise Service
IMPOSITION OF ASHES IN GRACE CHAPEL - IN PERSON ONLY

Spoken Holy Eucharist
IMPOSITION OF ASHES IN HISTORIC SANCTUARY + LIVE STREAM

Family Service
IMPOSITION OF ASHES IN GRACE CHAPEL - IN PERSON ONLY

Holy Eucharist with Choir
IMPOSITION OF ASHES IN HISTORIC SANCTUARY + LIVE STREAM

Come join this delightful community on Zoom every 
Wednesday.  The service follows the Noonday Prayer 
service and includes a reflection on a lesser feast or 

fast and has space for healing prayers.  

Learning from the  Ten Commandments
NEXT SUNDAY’S FORUM - 9 am in Cleaver Hall

Questions? Please email info@cosepiscopal.org


